LCMH Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
Date: 8/16/23
	Start time: 5:03 pm
											Adjourned: 7:05 pm
[bookmark: _Hlk141947631]
Board Members: Cindy Morin, Mike Feulner, Fred Ober, Susan Kimmerly, Geoff Lindemer, Stacey Madden, Mary Anne Lewis, Luke Jandreau, Zach Williams, Chip Troiano, Saudia Lamont
Absent: 

Staff: Michael Hartman, Robyn Daley
Guests:
Notes: Emily Roemer

Meeting called to order at 5:03pm by Luke Jandreau

	Topic
	Discussion
	Action
	Person Responsible

	Introductions
	
	
	

	Approval of Minutes
	Motion to approve – Mary Anne Lewis

Second – Stacey Madden

Unanimous approval – Fred Ober, Chip Troiano & Susan Kimmerly Abstained
	
	

	CEO Report
	As expected, there was a drop in number of people served. This is an annual occurrence. There are no school services in July. The flooding may have impacted the number of services negatively as well. Only 500 fewer services than June, which is less difference than average. Using telehealth has been key in providing services.

At the month anniversary of the flooding, staff and consumers are still experiencing challenges. One staff is currently staying in the apartments at Copley due to damage to her home. The apartments were not being leased yet due to the residential dryer near the apartments is making the downstairs too warm. As soon as the commercial dryer arrives and the staff is able to return home, the apartments will be able to be rented. We are still responding to the flood almost daily. Sherry Marcelino, who manages housing at LCMHS, has teamed with Shannon Carchidi to head the mental health/substance abuse response to the flooding. They are providing whatever counseling services are needed, many staff across agencies are responding. Sherry Marcelino is also working on finding housing. We received a no-strings $10,000 grant to use as needed. We applied for a $2,000 grant for staff affected. M&T offered a $20,000 grant (with matching). We completed their application. Agencies across the county have untied under Clarissa French from United Way for flood response. All money gathered, especially by United Way, will be used to make people who are especially burdened whole. FEMA is very impressed by the local response and is working to maintain and assist the progress over the next 2 years. 

1 grievance in adult mental health which is almost resolved. 

Grants – waiting on responses from the Rural Development Grant, which will increase tele-health access and technology. We are about 13% tele-health appointments at this point. We are waiting for the DOJ grant, which will provide a staff to work with law enforcement. The CCBHC grant announcement has not been made. The state is waiting until the next application period in 2 years. We did not get the second health equity grant we applied for. We have contracted with Auburn Watersong to assist with the health equity grant we did receive. Focusing on access to care for under-served populations.

Both group homes are full. All buildings weathered the storms well, including ITS.

We officially closed ASAP on June 30th. Michael Hartman and Bob Bick (CEO Howard) were among 3 representatives of mental health agencies who testified for the legislature on August 8th. Now people who are intoxicated and have nowhere to go will be transported to law enforcement facilities. Testimony included an assurance that if the program was fully funded, it would be re-started.

Conversations with DVHA continue to support the ABA program. Ours is one of 2 DA’s left providing those services. A detailed cost analysis was completed, especially around staff compensation. We lost about 3 highly certified staff, leaving 1. We provided documentation showing the 30% loss on the program. The services had not had an increase since 2019. NCSS also met with them and showed similar documentation. We expect a response in about 2 weeks. We have a waiting list, but not enough staff or funding to support those children. Susan Kimmerly – what age does that serve? Robyn Daley – it starts about 18 months through adolescents. Susan Kimmerly – DOH has extra money/payments available for children with autism. Michael Hartman – we cannot bill DVHA and DOH. We asked for any advice on ways we can bill differently to support the program. There has not been a lot of cohesion amongst the state agencies that have funding for those services. 

Summer camp had 20 kids in the BI program and 16-13 kids from outpatient services who participated. 

HR update is fairly good. We have many new employees come on. We are still having to compete with private agencies who our current employees are leaving for. Our salaries are just under what other local agencies are offering but are much less that agencies that are further away. Many people who are applying are asking for higher wages than we are currently paying. There are enough openings throughout the area that applicants have options.

We have not received our provider agreements or the increase updates from DMH and DAIL. We implemented our 1% increase, but we have not been reimbursed yet. The contract includes a 3% increase, but we cannot implement that until the contract and reimbursements are received. This is compounded by the lower number of clients served at this time of the year. 


	

	

	Finance Updates
	Our CFO candidate, who had accepted and was due to start September 1st withdrew their acceptance this afternoon. They accepted another position with a salary $100,000 more than what we offered. Healthcare, outside of the DA system, is paying beyond what is available within the DA system. Alan House noted that it is unclear how to manage the current hiring environment. Michael Hartman hasn’t seen a similar hiring environment since the 1980’s. Zach Williams – what are the thoughts? Shared services amongst the agencies? Would it be better to have a high caliber CFO agency who served a few agencies? The current market is in the 6 figures for mid-level finance staff. Consolidating resources amongst agencies seems to be the best option. Michael Hartman – that is a discussion amongst CEOs. The conversations haven’t gotten to board level yet, but it is being discussed. The EMR collaboration went well. There may not be a lot of choice to decline collaboration in the future. It seems to be a hostile environment for mental health. National telehealth providers are gaining ground and pulling staff from local providers. Private-for-profit companies are growing exponentially. Geoff Lindemer – the state college system has gone through similar struggles and have combined positions such as CFO. They may be able to provide guidance on the positives/negatives of the shared financial structure. Susan Kimmerly – There are big issues with the finance report and something drastic needs to happen. Especially considering that a CEO will also need to be hired. We need to be thinking out of the box. Michael Hartman – Bob Bick of Howard is leaving in June. Mary Molton of Washington County Mental Health is also leaving. This may be the moment to combine resources. There has been tremendous work since we all started in the 70’s. There may be resistance to letting go of local control and memories of collaborations that have not gone well. Part of our problems were self-inflicted with billing errors. The state also owes us money, enough to cover 30% of the deficit. Clara Martin is a bit larger than us but doesn’t do residential or DS services and is pulling through with the CCBHC model. We have really been looking at what we can do. Acknowledging that 220 employees is our new normal, we probably won’t get back to 270 employees. What can we do with who we have and the resources we have. Value based payment is not working well. The payments are in bulk monthly or bimonthly. Cashflow is not the same. Line of credit is used for payroll and paid back when reimbursement is received. It may be time to see if the line of credit is increased. Billing is much smoother. 
WCMHS, Collaborative Solutions Inc (Second Spring), Laraway, and LCMHS received a grant to set up a server. An audit of the purchases from that grant in 2018 showed that we owe $80,000 in repayment.

The staff has been managing everything that comes with under-staffing amazingly. It is clear that the funding structure over the last 3 years is not compatible within our current program structure. There seems to be more rigidity with the state. 

Mike Feulner – The benefit of looking locally for partnerships versus within the DA system. There are many health care and health related companies who are struggling with recruiting leadership.

Luke Jandreau – we need to stop talking about the changes that need to be made and start making plans and committees to put into place. It weighs heavily. It’s been difficult to put together a board retreat with managing the financial issues. 
Susan Kimmerly – a retreat will help plan for these solutions.

Luke Jandreau – we can all email each other, brainstorm resources between meetings. Discussions are happening regularly. Auditors are coming in September. The new payment model will lead to operate in a deficit unless we develop new funding sources.

Geoff Lindemer – we cannot do this in isolation. We will have to collaborate with other, outside of this group. The first step is to ask others outside the board and gauge the interest in collaboration. 
Luke Jandreau – there’s a lot of talent in this area to engage in discussions of solutions. What are other places that are operating in a profit doing.

Saudia Lamont – Sarah Henshaw – from Leaves of Change – could be a good facilitator for a board retreat and strategic planning. We need to have an ask, a starting point for what we want to work on specifically. Sarah is working with another board Saudia Lamont is on and it has been fruitful. The anchor of an outside guide for the planning is very useful. Flood – there was a senate housing meeting, the commissioner noted that the FEMA numbers are not aligning with what we have noted in local reports. People have to go to the disaster recovery center in Johnson. They need to apply, get denied and appealed. Saudia Lamont will look in further. At the retreat, a guide can help highlight what can be done within the legislation and the systems. 

Michael Hartman – there has been difficulty in getting accurate data about the financial situation. The use of the electronic systems is improving. There have been issues in how we were doing things. Michael Hartman was unaware of the deficits and that is his error. There are issues of how we are getting paid, of not receiving payments that were agreed upon. We have payments from the state that are over 90 days late. Conversations are being had with Home Health, the hospital, the FQHC, Robyn Daley and her team has worked creatively with the schools. We are working on creating services to draw people in. We serve the most complex people in the community. It is expensive. We probably have too much residential costs. We are going to have to look at a lot of things that are accumulations of decisions made over the past 20 years. Some of our collaborations over the past few years led to long term consequences. Sometimes responsibilities were kept but funding was not. Collaborations need to be very thoughtful. Some of the collaborations have led to separate agencies duplicating our services and paying employees more. Robyn Daley – I would like to see LCMHS be the place where people can come and receive services. There are concerns with collaborations turning into services being taken from us.  
	
	

	Motion to schedule a meeting with a facilitator to discuss the future of LCMHS
	Motion to schedule a meeting with a facilitator to discuss the future of LCMHS – Susan Kimmerly

Second – Fred Ober

Mike Feulner – the emphasis has to be on strategic planning, and I would support that.

Zach Williams – I would like to have more info going into this discussion and know what the options are. What are the laws, history of the DA system. Are 3 boards allowed to make a decision to collaborate? I haven’t had quality finance data to understand. Expressed disappointment that the new CFO isn’t coming on to maybe shed some light. Would need a lot of prep work before a retreat.

Luke Jandreau – are we talking about a board retreat to discuss strategic planning or deciding on collaboration.

Susan Kimmerly – it would be an action plan on what information needs to be gathered? Who do we need to meet with? Who is going to do the meetings?

Luke Jandreau – could we discuss what info we need and who to get it from to address Zach Williams’s concerns. I like the idea of having a retreat and having a good discussion on where we need to go next, financially and otherwise. I support the motion and Saudia Lamont’s recommendation of Sarah.

Cindy Morin – a lot needs to be done before there is a full day retreat. Maybe more frequent meetings and follow ups. Then meet with a retreat when we have a better direction.

Mary Anne Lewis – I echo Zach Williams. We need a task force to learn all the pieces.

Luke Jandreau – We can do homework before the retreat. We can’t combine the idea of financial planning and collaboration at this point.

Saudia Lamont – we need to take a moment to plan what the next steps are.

Michael Hartman – We did have 2 CFO candidates. We have reached out to the 2nd candidate in the past hour. The 2nd person is qualified. Everyone, including Alan House, had a good sense of his qualities and experience. Amy has reached out to the headhunter.

Fred Ober – it’s important to know what we want as the outcome of the retreat.

Susan Kimmerly – I did make the motion to have a planning committee. 

Zach Williams – this is a confusing moment. We need a lot more information and there is a level of urgency. I agree with the need for a task force or additional meetings. There is a lot of potential departures on the board and LCMHS staff in the future. A taskforce could prepare for this gathering but there is an urgency. Geoff Lindemer and I have experience in navigating this and can chart out steps to start working on. We need more info to make a retreat successful. I would like a formalized committee to prepare for this and assist Michael Hartman with CFO and other eminent decisions. 

Chip Troiano – we can either vote down the motion and make an additional recommendation.

Susan Kimmerly – motion withdrawn; Fred Ober concurs. Motion withdrawn.

	
	

	Motion to establish a task force as appointed by the officers of the board to chart a plan to prepare for a strategic planning retreat and meet periodically. Knowing it takes time, get an organized meeting in place on the calendar.
	Zach Williams - Motion to establish a task force as appointed by the officers of the board to chart a plan to prepare for a strategic planning retreat and meet periodically. Knowing it takes time, get an organized meeting in place on the calendar.

Mike Feulner – the appointment of the taskforce should be completed by the officers of the board.

Mike Feulner – seconds.

Luke Jandreau – I like it.

Saudia Lamont – I do not have the capacity to be on a task force meeting weekly, it is fine by me.

Chip Troiano – this is a good start in the direction we want to go.

Susan Kimmerly – Is a timeline necessary?

Luke Jandreau – I don’t think we can do that yet.

Mike Feulner – new officers are elected in September.

Luke Jandreau – 2 officers leave in October. The members of the task force will only be chosen by the officers, not the officers being on the taskforce.

Mary Anne Lewis – should we survey who is available for weekly meetings.

Luke Jandreau – if this motion passes, I can email the members to gauge availability.

Mary Anne Lewis – can this email be sent tonight or tomorrow.

Mike Feulner – can we appoint the task force tonight while everyone is here?

Vote on the motion: Mike Feulner opposed – what is included in Zach Williams’s motion because the 
9 yay, 1 nay. Motion passes. Luke Jandreau – who is interested in the taskforce? Cindy Morin, Mike, Geoff Lindemer, Susan Kimmerly, Zach Williams, Stacey Madden. Luke Jandreau appointed Zach Williams as leader. 

	
	

	Committee Reports
	Michael Hartman – Adult standing committee – meeting again next week to interview candidate, Tara Miller, current employee, to be the Director of Adult Case Management. Masters in counseling, not licensed, a lot of experience, lived experience, trained peer counselor trainer, would like to develop the peer side of our programs. We will also need a licensed person to supervise the clinical portions of that program. There are discussions of possibly re-organizing. 
Robyn Daley – Katina Facilitated. Stacey Madden – Katina gave an update on the things going on in children’s, mostly about hiring and pay. The committee discussed what they can do. Next month they will discuss roles and set goals. 
Mary Anne Lewis – present at DS – discussed staffing issues. Quality review mid-November. They will find out who is being reviewed in October. The intake process for DS is changing.
	
	

	CEO Recruiting
	Luke Jandreau – Met with Amy from HR to start the process for CEO recruiting/hiring. He has learned a lot about the bylaws and the responsibilities for hiring. The search process has started. A number of recruiting avenues are being used. 
A committee needs to be formed. No more than 13, 5 board, 1 from HR, 3 community partners, 2 union members, 2 management and 2 non-management employees. Community partners may include: Healthcare, schools, law enforcement. A number of people have expressed interest in being on the committee. Please reach out to Luke Jandreau if you are interested. Members are required to attend all meetings and interviews. 
Tentative timeline: End of September - search committee reviews applicants, 3-4 hours. Early October – applicant interviews. Mid-Late October – board reviews final applicants
It is quite a commitment. I need 4 members in addition to me. We are currently on track with a plan to get someone hired by the holidays. It is a lot of hours to schedule without running into holiday plans. Michael Hartman’s tentative date for leaving is January 31st. 
Zach Williams – where is this process formalized?
Luke Jandreau – I will follow up with Amy Fitzgerald and pass it along. The process for the past 3 CEOs has not been followed due to emergency hiring. 
Zach Williams – it sounds thorough but difficult to navigate with that many people. Can we meet candidate expectations in this hiring environment?
Robyn Daley – Generally standing committees have had the opportunity to meet with candidates as well. 
Michael Hartman – what Robyn Daley noted is part of the DA rules, the 3 standing committees can meet together and can only meet finalist candidates.
Zach Williams – we want a streamlined process so that moves along as candidates at this level are hard to get.
Luke Jandreau – the process is well laid out. Applicants are coming in and being sorted based on qualifications, etc. it seems pretty good. We have trust in the HR team. This may be a great process versus the struggles hiring for CFO and other positions. There are good checks and balances. There are employees who want to be involved. I don’t disagree with what Zach Williams is saying. 
Zach Williams – there’s a lot to consider with maintaining confidentiality and appreciate the thought that has gone into planning.
Mary Anne Lewis – are there 5 members who would be available during this time?
Luke Jandreau – people are welcome to reach out with their availability, preferably by Friday. The board will ultimately get the chance to appoint the CEO when the recruiting process is finished. Luke Jandreau will send out recruiting schedule to board members.
	
	

	New/Old Business
	Stacey Madden – Can we be updated on the CFO before the next meeting? Michael Hartman – Yes, I will tell you as soon as I know anything. Michael Hartman to send resume and offer time for the board to meet the candidate before the next meeting.

Mike Feulner – Can Emily pull together the number of years they have been on the board.
	
	

	Agenda for Next Meeting
	Election of officers
Prepare for October Annual Meeting – during regular board meeting.
	
	

	Closing
	
	
	


The meeting was adjourned at 7:05 pm.
